



FPS Bulletin 64 - December 2022

Welcome to issue 64 of the Firefighters' Pensions Schemes bulletin.

We would firstly like to offer our thanks to all our colleagues for their help and support during the year.

As always, in finest December bulletin tradition, Eunice Heaney has kindly provided a topical illustration for our readers below.

We wish all readers a very merry Christmas and happy New Year.



If you are looking for information on a certain topic, issue and content indexes are held on the <u>main bulletin page</u> of the website and are updated following each new issue.

If you have any comments on this bulletin, suggested items for future issues, or a job you would like to advertise, please email bluelightpensions@local.gov.uk.

Contents

Calendar of events	3
Actions arising	3
FPS	4
IQMP central list	4
New address for Health Partners (Board of Medical Referees)	4
New webpage created – Retrospective remedy	5
Consolidated Regulation 65	5
Retained firefighter Employment Tribunal pension claims	6
Technical query log	6
FPS England SAB updates	7
Festive message from the Chair of the SAB	7
SAB remedy engagement sessions	8
Other News and Updates	9
HM Treasury publishes remedy Directions	S
PDP approach to governance of standards	11
Consultation on regulatory framework for dashboard operators	11
Deferred connection guidance published	11
Early connection guidance updated	12
PDP December newsletter	12
Deputy Pensions Ombudsman	12
TPR's joint regulatory strategy update	13
HMRC	13
HMRC publishes pension schemes newsletter 145	13
Events	14
FPS coffee mornings	14
Legislation	15
Statutory Instruments	15
Useful links	15
Contact details	16
Copyright	16
Disclaimer	16

Calendar of events

Please see below a calendar of upcoming events relevant to the Firefighters' Pension Schemes. Only those events which are hyperlinked are currently available to book. If you have any events you would like to be included in a future bulletin, please email bluelightpensions@local.gov.uk.

Table 1: Calendar of events

Event	Date
FPS coffee morning	5 and 19 January 2023
SAB	23 January 2023
FPS Communications Working Group	14 March 2023

Actions arising

Readers are asked to note the following actions arising from the bulletin:

<u>Deferred connection guidance published:</u> FRAs who meet the limited circumstances and want to apply to defer dashboard connection, must email <u>pensionsdashboard@DWP.gov.uk</u> as soon as possible and before 12 December 2023.

<u>Early connection guidance updated:</u> FRAs should decide as soon as possible if they want to connect early to dashboards and apply to MaPS when application forms are available.

<u>HMRC publishes pension schemes newsletter 145:</u> FRAs and administrators to remind members who do not have enough carry forward to offset a tax charge for 2021 to 2022 to declare this on their self-assessment tax return.

FPS

IQMP central list

In <u>FPS Bulletin 62 - October 2022</u>, we advised that following feedback from the sector on the difficulties of identifying an Independent Qualified Medical Practitioner (IQMP) for ill health referrals and reassessments, the LGA was proposing to hold a central list of IQMPs that FRAs would be able to approach.

We are pleased to confirm that we have received a number of replies from FRAs who have shared with us the contact details of the IQMPs that they currently use. As a result, several IQMPs have given their permission for the LGA to publicise their contact information on the protected area of the FPS Regulations and Guidance website. This information can be located under IQMP/IQMP provider contact information on the ill-health and injury page.

New address for Health Partners (Board of Medical Referees)

From 1 January 2023, Duradiamond/ Health Partners' address will be:

Health Partners Group Ltd

The Roller Mill

Mill Lane

Uckfield

East Sussex

TN22 5AA

They will have a postal redirection notice in place for three months.

New webpage created - Retrospective remedy

We are pleased to advise that a <u>new webpage for retrospective remedy</u> has been created on the FPS Regulations and Guidance website. This page contains useful information and documents about the retrospective remedy which comes into force on 1 October 2023.

Current documents available include the age discrimination remedy eligibility factsheet, the originally out of scope-now in scope member letter, the originally out of scope-still out of scope member letter, and the age discrimination remedy ill health re-assessment factsheet.

Consolidated Regulation 65

As advised in <u>FPS Bulletin 57 - May 2022</u>, changes have been made to the reformed scheme rules. <u>Regulations 65(2A) and (2B)</u> have been inserted into the FPS 2015 regulations with effect from 1 April 2022 to ensure that a protected member who applied for IHR before 31 March 2022, where the application is determined in their favour after that date, is treated no less favourably than if the application had been determined on that date.

This means that for members where the ill-health assessment process began on or before 31 March 2022, the member is assessed for ill-health retirement against an NPA of 55. This will mean that there should be no cases where an affected member would have qualified for ill-health retirement under the legacy 1992 scheme but does not qualify under the reformed scheme.

The members benefit entitlement should be calculated in the same manner as set out in the FPS 2015 regulations.

The amendment to regulation 65 has been added to the <u>consolidated regulations</u> <u>page</u> of the FPS Regulations and Guidance website.

Retained firefighter Employment Tribunal pension claims

Readers may be aware that a <u>Memorandum of Understanding</u> (MoU), as featured in <u>FPS Bulletin 55 - March 2022</u>, was agreed on behalf of the legal parties to the "Matthews" claims on 9 March 2022 to provide a remedy to eligible retained firefighters by offering access to the FPS 2006 as special members, backdated to the start date of their employment. The MoU set out the scope and mechanism for the remedy to be implemented by way of a second options exercise.

However, a further issue arose during negotiation of the MoU around an inability to aggregate periods of pensionable service in the FPS as a retained firefighter with periods of service as a wholetime firefighter ("aggregation").

This was addressed by affected retained firefighters (or their representatives) having the ability to give written notification of:

- their identity; and
- details of the factual and legal basis of any aggregation claims

with a view to discussions for six months from the MoU date leading to a resolution of those claims. The MoU stated that if agreed resolution of the aggregation issues was not reached by then that affected individuals could pursue Employment Tribunal (ET) claims to determine outstanding aggregation issues in relation to them.

The six-month period has elapsed, and we have recently been made aware that ET applications have been lodged by members of the Fire Brigades Union.

We have asked all FRAs to be alert to the receipt of ET claims brought on behalf of retained firefighters and inform the LGA immediately on such receipt.

Technical query log

The <u>current log of queries and responses</u> can be accessed by practitioners in the member-restricted area of the FPS Regulations and Guidance website. The queries have been anonymised and divided into topics. The log is updated monthly in line with the bulletin release dates.

There have been no further queries added this month.

FPS England SAB updates

Festive message from the Chair of the SAB

Please find as follows a message from the Chair of the Scheme Advisory Board (SAB):

"Dear Friends & colleagues,

2022 has been a year dominated by new beginnings. For the SAB that meant welcoming new members in the form of Councillor Frank Biederman, Andrew Scattergood and Tony Curry who have replaced Councillor Stephens, Matt Lamb, and Brian Hooper. We have recently learned that Councillor Redman will also be leaving the SAB and we thank him and the other leavers for their service.

There were also changes in the 2022 LGA Pension Team, with Elena Johnson joining Claire Johnson in the team which has been so ably led by Claire Hey in her role as Senior Pensions Adviser. What has not changed is the incredible amount of work and support that the team give to the SAB and to you all. I hope that they will enjoy a peaceful break this Christmas, though that may not be the case for Claire Johnson who has recently welcomed her first child into the world!

We saw the start of the creation of the regulatory measures to implement the Sargeant and Matthews remedies. The Home Office has engaged with the SAB with sessions on numerous topics as we all seek to ensure that the remedies are comprehensive and comprehensible. I know that many of you are also working your way through the various materials that are being shared in the members' area of the Firefighters' Pension Schemes Regulations website and your thoughts and comments are very welcome.

In addition to the legislative preparations for remedying member benefits, we have also seen a significant amount of traffic on the subject of Pensions Dashboards, with consultations galore. I recently <u>wrote to scheme managers and Local Pension</u>

<u>Boards</u> to remind them of their upcoming dashboard duties.

The post Covid freedoms that we have enjoyed in 2022 have meant that I have been able to meet, for the first time, some of the wonderful characters who do so much within the fire pensions industry, whether through formal committees or sharing of ideas. The highlight of the year for me in this regard was the <u>annual conference</u> held on 25 and 26 October, where we were treated to a range of thought-provoking talks and had the chance to hear the views of others and to network over a glass or three! As the conference chair, I do hope that everyone who attended went away with some useful thoughts about how to set about the urgent job of getting "remedy ready" and can pass the message on to those who were not able to attend.

On a personal note, the birth of my first grandchild came somewhat later than expected some 2 weeks after the conference. The birth of little Eleanor (Ellie for short) marks a new beginning for the family and, of course, as a proud grandmother I think that she is perfect. But those familiar with new-borns will appreciate that, while she arrives with the capacity to do so much, it is a struggle for her to focus yet and put things together. Sorry Ellie to burden you with analogies to pensions of all things, but this does bring me back to the challenges we all face over the new year to make sure that the slew of planned regulations work well together and ensure that we have the whole picture.

I hope that you have a great time over the festive season and come back refreshed for 2023 which promises to be a year of milestones achieved, hopefully!

Festive Best Wishes, Joanne Livingstone. Chair, English Firefighters' Pension Scheme Advisory Board"

SAB remedy engagement sessions

As reported in <u>FPS Bulletin 57 – May 2022</u>, the SAB has been invited by the Home Office to take part in a series of joint engagement sessions with the Police SAB to consider scheme specific versions of the Provision Definition Documents (PDDs) which define the provisions of the <u>Public Service Pensions and Judicial Offices Act (PSPJOA) 2022</u> for each area of the 2015 Remedy.

One session is taking place per month between June 2022 and January 2023, with two topics discussed at each meeting. These discussions will help to inform the drafting of secondary legislation, ahead of formal consultation early in 2023.

The most recent session considered the timetabling of remedy cases once legislation is in place and the content of Remediable Service Statements (RSS). Material from some sessions has been added to a new page called 'age discrimination remedy – Provision Definition Documents' in the member restricted area of the FPS Regulations and Guidance area for the benefit of practitioners.

Any actions arising from the feedback from the Fire and Police SABs will be taken forward and responded to by the Home Office.

Other News and Updates

HM Treasury publishes remedy Directions

On 14 December 2022, HM Treasury (HMT) made the <u>Public Service Pensions</u> (Exercise of Powers, Compensation and Information) <u>Directions 2022</u>. They came into force on 19 December 2022 and apply to England, Northern Ireland, Scotland, and Wales.

The Directions set out how certain powers in the Public Service Pensions and Judicial Offices Act 2022 must be exercised. The Act gives relevant government departments powers to rectify Sargeant/ McCloud discrimination by making secondary legislation.

For the FPS, the Directions apply to the following powers in the Act:

 Powers to reduce or waive liabilities in relation to correction of benefits and tax relief on contributions adjustments – <u>section 18</u>. This includes the facility for FPS 2006 contributions to be retained by the scheme until a deferred choice election is made.

- Powers to make provisions for:
 - treatment of voluntary contributions paid in the FPS 2015 (Added Pension) – <u>section 20</u>,
 - o transfers in to or out of the scheme section 21, and
 - o other specific circumstances section 22.
- A scheme manager's power to pay compensation, setting out the scenarios in which compensation would apply – <u>section 23</u> (direct compensation).
- Powers to make regulations compensating members by adjustment to scheme pays debits – <u>section 24</u> (indirect compensation).
- Powers relating to tax relief on a contingent decision to buy Added Years section 25.
- The power to make regulations setting out how interest should be calculated and paid on amounts due to the remedy – <u>section 26</u>. The Directions confirm the rates of interest that will apply to various payments, following consultation with the Government Actuary's Department.
- The power to make regulations setting out the process to follow for paying amounts due to the remedy, including where amounts may be netted off section 26(1)(b).
- Powers relating to Remediable Service Statements (RSS), including elements
 which must be provided <u>section 29</u>. The Directions confirm that the RSS
 must be combined with the Annual Benefit Statement, other than the first RSS
 which is issued.

The Directions and related documents have been added to the <u>related legislation</u> <u>page</u> of the FPS Regulations and Guidance website.

PDP approach to governance of standards

In <u>Bulletin 63</u> we let you know the Pensions Dashboards Programme (PDP) had published revised standards for connecting to the dashboards ecosystem.

PDP has since published its <u>approach to the governance of the standards</u>. This sets out how PDP developed the standards, outlines their scope, and describes how they will go about setting and managing any future changes.

Consultation on regulatory framework for dashboard operators

On 1 December 2022, the Financial Conduct Authority (FCA) published a consultation on the regulatory framework for dashboard operators.

Under these proposals, dashboard operators will be able to offer savers additional services that may improve engagement with pensions. These services could include investment advice (including robo-advice) or guidance, as well as modellers, calculators, and other similar tools. Before doing so, operators will need to meet rigorous conduct standards.

The consultation closes on 16 February 2023.

Deferred connection guidance published

On 12 December 2022, the Department for Work and Pensions (DWP) published guidance on how to defer connection to pensions dashboards.

Public service schemes, including the FPS, must connect to the dashboards ecosystem within a connection window from 1 September 2024 to 30 September 2024. However, scheme managers can apply to DWP to defer the connection window in very limited circumstances. The deadline for applications to be made is 11 December 2023, though DWP request this is done as soon as possible.

The new staging date can be no later than 12 months after the original date, and connection must take place in the month leading up to that. The latest possible staging deadline for the FPS would be 30 September 2025.

Action for FRAs: If you meet the limited circumstances and want to apply to defer connection, you must email pensionsdashboard@DWP.gov.uk as soon as possible and before 12 December 2023.

Early connection guidance updated

On 21 November 2022, the PDP published <u>updated statutory guidance on early</u> connection.

FRAs must connect to the dashboards ecosystem within a connection window from 1 September 2024 to 30 September 2024.

However, integrated service providers may ask authorities to consider connecting earlier to reduce the number of clients connecting within the same window.

Applications to connect early must be made to the Money and Pensions Service (MaPS), who will consult with the Pensions Regulator before deciding.

Action for FRAs: Decide as soon as possible if you want to connect early. If you do, apply to MaPS when their application forms are available.

PDP December newsletter

On 15 December 2022, PDP published its <u>December 2022 newsletter</u>.

The newsletter contains articles on the design standards consultation, cleansing data in readiness for dashboards, a new updated glossary, access to recordings and Q & As for the standards webinars and a blog looking back at 2022.

Deputy Pensions Ombudsman

On 9 December 2022, the chair of the Pensions Ombudsman (TPO) announced that Anthony Arter will remain at TPO as part-time Deputy Pensions Ombudsman. Anthony's term as Pensions Ombudsman ends on 15 January 2023.

This is an interim appointment for up to 12 months.

See the press release for more information.

TPR's joint regulatory strategy update

On 7 December 2022, the Pensions Regulator (TPR) and the Financial Conduct Authority published an <u>update to their 2018 joint regulatory strategy</u>. The strategy sets out how the two bodies work together to tackle issues in the pensions sector.

The update outlines their progress on the strategy's regulatory objectives and next steps in light of new strategic priorities. The update sets out eight ongoing workstreams covering:

- productive finance
- value for money
- regulatory framework for effective stewardship
- pension scams strategy
- defined benefit (DB) transfer advice
- DB schemes and transfer activity
- pensions dashboards
- supporting consumer decision-making.

As part of the next steps, both parties agree to continue their alliance to develop a consistent framework for assessing value for money, assess the stewardship regulatory framework in 2023 and continue to support the pensions dashboards initiative.

HMRC

HMRC publishes pension schemes newsletter 145

HMRC published <u>pension schemes newsletter 145</u> on 30 November 2022. The newsletter includes articles about:

 The <u>public service pensions remedy newsletter</u> published on 25 November 2022.

- The Managing Pension Schemes service including information on enrolling, viewing lists of schemes, managing user access, and viewing interest charges.
- Accounting for Tax (AFT) returns schemes cannot submit new AFT returns for any quarter from April 2020 on the Pension Schemes Online service.
- Annual allowance authorities are asked to remind members who
 exceeded their annual allowance for tax year 2021 to 2022 and do not
 have sufficient carry forward to declare this on their self-assessment
 tax return, even if the scheme is liable for the charge.

Action: FRAs and administrators to remind members who do not have enough carry forward to offset a tax charge for 2021 to 2022 to declare this on their self-assessment tax return.

Events

FPS coffee mornings

Our MS Teams coffee mornings are continuing every second Tuesday. The informal sessions lasting up to an hour allow practitioners to catch up with colleagues and hear a brief update on FPS issues from the LGA Bluelight team.

The first session of the new year is due to take place on Thursday 5 January 2023 at 10:00.

We are pleased to include the presentations from recent sessions below:

6 December 2022 - Matthews policy positions and next steps

13 December 2022 - HMRC remedy tax consultation

If you do not already receive the meeting invitations and would like to join us, please email bluelightpensions@local.gov.uk. Please note that attendance at the coffee mornings is generally restricted to FPS practitioners and managers.

Legislation

Statutory Instruments

SI	Reference title
2022/1250	The State Pension Debits and Credits (Revaluation) Order 2022
2022/1251	The State Pension Revaluation for Transitional Pensions Order 2022
2022/1285	The Pensions Act 2004 (Disclosure of Restricted Information by the Pensions Regulator) (Amendment of Specified Persons) Order 2022

Useful links

- The Firefighters' Pensions (England) Scheme Advisory Board
- FPS Regulations and Guidance
- FPS Member
- Khub Firefighters Pensions Discussion Forum
- FPS1992 guidance and commentary
- The Pensions Regulator Public Service Schemes
- The Pensions Ombudsman
- HMRC Pensions Tax Manual
- LGA pensions website
- LGPS Regulations and Guidance
- LGPC Bulletins
- LGPS member site
- Scottish Public Pensions Agency Firefighters
- Welsh Government Fire circulars

Contact details

Claire Hey (Senior Pensions Adviser)

Telephone: 07825 731 924

Email: claire.hey@local.gov.uk

Claire Johnson (Firefighters' Pensions Adviser – Employers)

Telephone: 07920 861 552

Email: claire.johnson@local.gov.uk

Elena Johnson (Firefighters' Pensions Adviser – Governance)

Telephone: 07770 763 031

Email: elena.johnson@local.gov.uk

Copyright

Copyright remains with Local Government Association (LGA). This bulletin may be reproduced without the prior permission of LGA provided it is not used for commercial gain, the source is acknowledged and, if regulations are reproduced, the Crown Copyright Policy Guidance issued by HMSO is adhered to.

Disclaimer

The information contained in this bulletin has been prepared by the Bluelight Pensions team, part of the Local Government Association (LGA). It represents the views of the team and should not be treated as a complete and authoritative statement of the law. Readers may wish, or will need, to take their own legal advice on the interpretation of legislation. No responsibility whatsoever will be assumed by the LGA for any direct or consequential loss, financial or otherwise, damage or inconvenience, or any other obligation or liability incurred by readers relying on information contained in this bulletin.

While every attempt is made to ensure the accuracy of the bulletin, it would be helpful if readers could bring any perceived errors or omissions to the attention of the Bluelight team by emailing bluelightpensions@local.gov.uk.